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EMPLOYEE BENEFITS ALERT 
 
Extension of Time to Adopt Retirement Plan Amendments and to File Requests for 
Qualification under the Puerto Rico Internal Revenue Code of 2011 
 
 
On November 28, 2012, the Puerto Rico Treasury Department (“Treasury”) issued Circular Letter 
No. 12-09 (“CC 12-09”) extending the due date to adopt the required qualification amendments 
under the Puerto Rico Internal Revenue Code of 2011, as amended (“2011 PR Code”) until June 
30, 2013, or the last day of the first plan year commenced on or after January 1, 2012, whichever is 
later. 
 
The due date to submit the request for qualification with Treasury has also been extended until 
September 30, 2013 or the due date for filing the employer’s income tax return, including any 
extension, for the first taxable year commencing after December 31, 2011, whichever is later. 
 
Pursuant to previous Circular Letter No. 11-10 (“CC 11-10”) issued by Treasury on December 16, 
2011, to maintain qualified status, all retirement plans that provide benefits or contributions to 
participants residents of Puerto Rico must be amended to adopt the new qualification requirements 
established by the 2011 PR Code. 
 
CC 11-10 established that said amendments must be adopted on or before the last day of the first 
plan year commenced on or after January 1, 2012.  Therefore, for calendar year plans, the 
amendments needed to be adopted on or before December 31, 2012. 
 
Now, calendar year plans have until June 30, 2013 to adopt the amendments under the 2011 PR 
Code and until September 30, 2013 to submit the request for qualification with Treasury.  Fiscal 
year plans and employers must determine which due date will be the later based on the above rules 
according to their respective plan and taxable years. 
 
The provisions of CC 12-09 are effective immediately and apply to taxable years commenced on or 
after January 1, 2012. 
 
A copy of CC 12-09 is available here. 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
If you have any questions or would like our assistance regarding this matter, you may contact any 
of the following members of our Employee Benefits Practice Team: 
 

Yamary González 787.250.5687 yg@mcvpr.com 
Lourdes del R. Fontanillas 787.250.5655 ldf@mcvpr.com 
Leyla González 787.250.5696 lgi@mcvpr.com 
Alba I. Joubert 787.250.5649 aj@mcvpr.com 
Lillian Toro Mojica 787.250.2608 ltm@mcvpr.com 
Mayleen Santiago 787.250.2616 msg@mcvpr.com 

 
The content of this McV Alert has been prepared for information purposes only. It is not intended as, and does not constitute, either legal 
advice or solicitation of any prospective client. An attorney-client relationship with McConnell Valdés LLC cannot be formed by reading or 
responding to this McV Alert. Such a relationship may be formed only by express agreement with McConnell Valdes LLC. 
 
 


